MINUTES FOR THREE (3) PUBLIC HEARINGS 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, APRIL 4, 2017 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Scott Marlow called to order the April 4, 2017 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:34 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL 

Members Present:
Richard Lutz, John Grant, Anthony Sutton (Vice Chair); Carl S. Moore, Rick Varrone, Tom Nichol, Jim Quish,  Scott Marlow, Chairman.

Not Present:   Michael Dolan, Tom Panzella


Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
Chairman Marlow: Asked for a motion to add another 8-24 item to the agenda for sidewalk easements for a City project.

Mr. Sulkis:  The 8-24 would be for a sidewalk easement along Gulf Street for a City project.

Motion:  By Mr. Sutton to add the 8-24 item to the agenda.
Second:  By Mr. Nichol

Discussion:  None

Vote:  All members voted in favor of adding the 8-24 item to the agenda.

Request to reorder the agenda.  Put Items 2 and 3 before item one.


Chairman Marlow:  Mr. Grant requested the agenda be reordered to take Items E2 and 3 prior to Item 1.

Motion:  By Mr. Sutton to reorder the agenda.


Second:  By Mr. Quish


Discussion:  None


Vote:  All in favor to reorder the agenda.

Chairman Marlow:  Housekeeping issue.  The Board did not establish an effective date for the regulations approved for the Fig Cooking School at the 3/21/2017 public hearing.  The effective date will be April 14, 2017.  
C. 1
 CGS 8-24 APPROVAL -  Request to approve easements for sidewalks around the Gulf Pond  Bridge.  

Greg Pidluski, City Engineer:  The City will be doing some improvements by milling and paving on Gulf Street; some new sidewalks and improvements to the sidewalks. This area is above the Gulf Pond Bridge, where there is a sharp turn.  The current sidewalk is right along the edge of the traveled way.  Intend to move the sidewalk closer to Gulf Pond.  A portion of that would be a boardwalk to enhance pedestrian safety in that area.  The owners of the subject property agreed to grant an easement to the City for that purpose.

Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve the 8-24 request as submitted.


Second:  By Mr. Nichol.


Discussion:  None.


Vote:  All members voted in favor.
2.
CGS 8-24 APPROVAL - Referral pursuant to CGS §8-24, to authorize the Connecticut 

Green Bank, its affiliates, designees and/or assignees to site, own, operate

 and maintain a solar array at Joseph A. Foran High School,
Jonathan Law 

High School,
East Shore Middle School and Mathewson Elementary School.


Mr. Sulkis:  Strictly to put solar panels on the four schools in question.


Stephen Studer, Esq., Berchem Moses and Devlin, 75 Broad Street, representing the 

Board of Education.  This is an application for solar arrays at the four schools mentioned.  Whenever a municipal agency wants to do improve a school, it should be referred , the 8-24 statute requires City approval, even though no out of pocket costs to the City or Board of Education.  The developer is installing the panels to the schools indicated  at his own expense with no cost to the City or the Board of Education.  The only cost to the City will be the purchase of electricity which will be at a lower rate than the City is currently paying.  It will entail a 20 year contract to purchase the electricity.


Discussion:  In response to Mr. Moore’s question with regard to the City’s responsibility in the event there was roof damage to any of the schools, Attorney Studer responded the City or BOE would not be responsible for any roof damage or repairs required for the term of the contract.  The developer owns the solar equipment.


Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve as submitted.


Second:  By Mr. Grant.

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All in favor of approval of the 8-24 item.
3.
CGS 8-24 APPROVAL – 655 BRIDGEPORT AVENUE - To accept the drainage easement and two small portions of the property to be deeded to the City as shown on the plans.
Raymond A. Macaluso, Owner, Westcott & Mapes, 142 Temple Street, New Haven, CT.,
representing Sanford Realty for a zone line adjustment.  Needs approval for a supplemental drainage easement to tie into the State drainage system.  This is a result of the abandonment of the Road at Twin Oaks Terrace, which was approved by the Planning and Zoning Board on June 7, 2016.


Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the 8-24.

Second:  Mr.  Varrone.


Discussion:  None.


Vote:  All in favor.

E.
PUBLIC HEARINGS – CLOSE BY MAY 9, 2017; EXPIRES:  JULY 8, 2017


PROPOSED TEXT REGULATION CHANGES – Submitted by the Planning and Zoning Board:
1.   Sec. 5.3.5.9  Blade Signs (new) 

 Sec. 5.3.7.1  Blade Signs

2.
 Article X  Amendments  Sec. 10.1  AUTHORITY
Mr. Grant: Explained the purpose for adding the blade sign regulations to the zoning regulations and the need to change the wording in Section 10.1.
The proposed regulations were submitted to the required agencies.  There were no reports opposing the new regulations and the change to the existing regulation.
Mr. Sulkis:  This new sign regulation was requested by many merchants.  It is a good

addition to the regulations.  It will be an attractive addition to the streetscape and helpful to the residents.  
The regulation pertaining to Sec. 10.1  Authority gives clarity to the public of their ability to come in and ask for text changes.  It had been done informally in the past.  This makes the process more specific.

Chairman Marlow opened the hearing to the public.  Asked if anyone was present to speak in favor of either or both the proposed regulation changes.  (No response)  Asked if anyone was in opposition to either of the three proposed regulation changes (no response).


The public hearing was closed.


Motion:  By Quish to approve Sec. 5.3.5.9  Blade Signs (new); Sec. 5.3.7.1 Blade Signs
 And Article X Amendments Sec. 10.1 Authority.

Second:  By Mr. Grant.


Discussion:  None.


Vote:  All members voted in favor of the passage of the three regulation changes.


The regulation changes will become effective on April 28, 2017.

1.
655 BRIDGEPORT AVENUE (ZONE CDD-3) – Petition of Raymond A. Macaluso, for a  Zone Line Adjustment from the RO Zone to the CDD-3 Zone, for auto dealership parking lot expansion on Map 25, Block 207, Parcels 41, 42A and 44, of which Sanford Realty LLC is the owner.

Raymond A. Macaluso, President, Westcott and Mapes, Inc. 142 Temple Street, New Haven, CT 06510; representing Sanford Realty, LLC, owners of Chevrolet Milford.  The abandonment of a portion of Twin Oaks Terrace was approved by the Planning and Zoning Board on June 7, 2016 and on September 12, 2016, final approval was received from the Board of Aldermen.
Part of that request was to have Sanford Realty LLC construct the complete cul-de-sac on Twin Oaks at all costs to them and at no cost at all to the City of Milford.  One of the properties was purchased by Sanford Realty.  A review of the records indicated on November 20, 2007
changed Twin Oaks Terrace from a CDD-3 to an RO zone.  It was changed at that time to allow people to sell their properties.  A property owner came before the Board because he wanted to build a home on that property.  The Planning and Zoning Board approved the change of Twin Oaks from the CDD-3 to the RO zone.  Sanford Realty does not want to change the other properties.  They want to change the one property they purchased so the cul-de-sac can continue to be built.  Requesting the Board to approve the change from the RO zone back to the CDD-3 zone, which will be incorporated into the property and do one complete lot line adjustment to make it one contiguous piece.  There is no intention to change the rest of the Twin Oaks properties; just the one property on Twin Oaks Terrace that they had purchased to accomplish the abandonment of the road.
All the letters went out to the property owners within the proposed radius.  The sign was posted and everything is recorded in the file.

Mr. Sulkis:  The Board changed the zone from the CDD-3 to the RO was because housing is prohibited in the CDD-3 zone.  People had properties that were made preexisting nonconforming and there was a lot someone wanted to develop, so the Board changed the whole street back to the RO zone, so the developer could built a home on that property.
Chairman Marlow:  Opened the hearing to the public.  Gave the instructions for speaking at the hearing.  Asked if anyone was in favor of the application (No response).  Asked if anyone wished to speak against the application:
Phyllis Gallo, 25 Sycamore Drive:   Against the zone change.  Had a petition from over 100 neighbors in the area that are against this change.  The original petition was presented to the Board and date stamped into the record.  The change is not in the best interest of the neighborhood.  There is no guarantee of who will own the property in the years to come and that lot which would become commercial would allow any commercial building to be built behind the houses.  It was mentioned they own a few of the properties there and if they change this one zone, who is to say they will not change other houses if people move out and Sycamore Road will now be on Bridgeport Avenue.  Over the years the surrounding acreage was diminished as the Chevy Company has encroached more and more into the residents’ backyards on Sycamore Road.  Handed the Board members photos of what her property looks like with the lights shining from the dealership.  This is a beautiful neighborhood.  Don’t need more noise from cars coming off trailers, etc.  There is open space between the properties but it is not maintained and will be wide open to Bridgeport Avenue.

Mrs. Gallo submitted a letter from Mr. and Mrs. Kraftmiller who are also against the zone change.  The letter was date stamped into the record.

Michelle Zulowski, 31 Sycamore Road.  This is a case of spot zoning.  It affects the use of a particular parcel of land.  It is not related to the general plan of the community as a whole.  The controlling test should be a benefit not just to the applicant but for the benefit of the community.  That is not happening as there is a petition with over 100 signatures.  The residential property should maintain a residential neighborhood.  Her friend is building a new home that will potentially be up against a car wash/detail shop.  Her property is behind where this will occur.

She just bought this house and is looking to improve and invest a lot of money into it.  Concerned about her home’s value as well as the neighborhood’s values, particularly Twin Oaks and on Sycamore Road directly behind the area in question. The intent of the last change was for a residential purpose and should remain so.  Fearful of the future use of this parcel if the Chevy dealership should sell and then something else comes, who knows what could come there.  That is something she has to think about now.  The Applicant can maintain a car wash or detail shop off site.  Aspects of the plan can be further changed.  Right now there is no lighting indicated on the plans.  That could change and a light could shine right into her kitchen.
Scott Rohrig, 75 Flaxmill Lane, Milford.  September 8, 1992 was the date all the applications to let this business operate on the corner.   He is not in favor of it.  Not good for the Sycamore residents.  The City gave up the road.  There will be 11 parking spots closest to his restaurant which will be public parking for his restaurant.   Nobody is getting anything, especially the City and the people from Sycamore.  The Chevy dealership is a good neighbor and taxpayer for the City, but it’s not a good neighbor for their neighbors.  It has to stop somewhere.
Thomas Rebello, 147 Meadows End Road.  Commercial keeps encroaching into residential area.  
Kim Rovel – 22 Meadows End Road – Looks out the kitchen onto the car lot.  Her view is from the former Armellino’s Restaurant.  She hears alarms and there is all the lighting.  They live here and raise their families here.
Kimberly Rebello, 147 Meadows End Road – Against the zone change.  Agrees with what all the neighbors have said.    
Rebuttal by Applicant:

Mr. Macaluso:  All the residents on Twin Oaks are in favor of this change.  The residents that spoke against it are from Sycamore and Meadows End Road.  The open space area between the properties can be maintained by anyone.  Not up to the City to maintain it.  The applicant only wanted the one acre from the City.  They have no intention of purchasing more.  The lighting plan shows zero increase in lighting.  The 11 parking spaces were deeded for the public use by the dealership.  
The car wash that is being referred to is not a public  car wash.  It is for the dealership.  It will not be open to the public.  It will be maintained by the dealership.  The landscaping on the site plan that was approved by Twin Oaks wanted all the arborvitae as a buffer with a berm, which was continued to Sycamore, so Sycamore will have a buffer.  There will be and has not been  a paging system used on that property.  The lighting plan indicates zero increase in lighting.
Understands the residents.  It went from a CDD-3 zone to an RO Residential Office, which allows businesses.  The 11 parking spaces that was referred to by Mr. Rohrig were deeded to the general public which his restaurant will benefit from.  The dealership did not have to deed those parking spaces.  Mr. Rohrig wanted more parking around the cul-de-sac but the Police Department said no.

 Rebuttal by Opponents:

Scott Rohrig, Flaxmill Road – Owner of Lasse’s Restaurant.  The reason Twin Oaks Terrace residents are not present is because they are getting the benefits of a berm and trees being planted.  They are not getting the parking lot that will be in front of his restaurant.  All the on street parking is being taken away because of the cul-de-sac.   There is a zero net gain.
Phyllis Gallo, 25 Syacmore Road.  It was said an acre was given up for open space. It does not go from the backyards to the dealership or where that lot is.  The acre of land is stretched out behind four hours and down to Meadows End Road.  There is only 200 feet from her backyard to the open space area.  It is not maintained by the City.  When it was quick deeded to the City of Milford, it was to be kept naturally.  Now all the invasive plants are taking over.
Has a letter from Steve Johnson, Open Space Manager, stating what a mess the open space area is in.

Rebuttal by the Applicant:

Mr. Macaluso:  The open space property is deeded to the City.  It is not Chevrolet of Milford’s responsibility to take care of it.
The 11 parking spaces that are on the street again go onto their property, of which they had to deed a portion to the City of Milford.  This is what the residents of Twin Oaks signed off on.

The car wash is not to be open to the public.  Ancillary building to the dealership only.
Mr. Quish:  The language of the application says it is a Petition for Auto Dealership Parking Lot Expansion.  Why doesn’t it say “A zone change to allow for a car wash”?

Mr. Macaluso:  Because it is for a parking expansion with an ancillary car wash.  It’s shown

on the site plans. 
Mr. Quish:  It’s deceptive.  For someone in the public who reads this and decides whether or not to come thinks it’s a just a parking lot.  They may have a different opinion if they would read it was for a car wash.
Mr. Varrone:  Why does the applicant find it necessary to take the piece of land that creates a buffer for the residents on Sycamore?  Is there not enough space on the 4.5 acres they already have.

Mr. Macaluso:  The cul-de-sac cuts into that property.  If the car wash is the area of disagreement, it will be eliminated from the site plan and go forward.  There are too many other things that have to be done to the site.

Mr. Quish:  Asked to hear the specific language on the petition and what the 100 people signed.
Chairman Marlow:  Read the caption of the petition submitted by Ms. Gallo.
Mr. Quish:  Suggested the developer meet with the neighbors to discuss the buffer and 

treed area.

Mr. Sulkis:  The Board cannot recommend to an applicant that they do something with someone else’s property.  The Applicant does not own or control the City of Milford Open Space property that is there.  The City should maintain it.

Mr. Quish:  The Applicant said that anyone could go and work on the open space to maintain it. He could put trees and a berm on the open space area and possibly win the favor of the neighbors who are against this change.
Mr. Grant:  Asked if the back property touched any of the lots on the Sycamore residences.  Even if this was a zone change, the neighbors would still have residential property on the back side of their fences.
Mr. Macaluso:  That is correct.

Chairman Marlow:  Closed the public hearing.

Motion:  By Mr. Lutz to deny.

Second:  By Mr. Varrone.

Discussion:  Mr. Lutz:  The car dealership bought the lot to complete the cul-de-sac. They took a chance.  They knew it was a residential zone and there is a possibility you cannot use it for commercial purposes.  Agrees with the neighbors that it has to stop at some point.  
Vote:  All members voted in favor of denial to change the zone.

F.
655 BRIDGEPORT AVENUE (ZONE CDD-3)  Petition of Raymond A. Macaluso, for

  Site Plan Review approval to construct an auto dealership parking lot expansion on

  Map 25, Block 207, Parcels 41, 42A and 44, of which Sanford Realty, LLC is the owner.

Raymond A. Macaluso, Owner of Westcott and Mapes, Inc., 142 Temple Street, representing Sanford Realty LLC,  the owners of Chevrolet of Milford.  Application received all approvals from the City departments and DOT.  Due to the denial of the zone change, which will remain RO, there will be a modification of the plan to remove the ancillary car wash and parking and have that be determined later.  All the stipulations for the regulations have been met for the modifications.  This project was brought to the Board two years ago, for which temporary approval was received for the site plan, which is similar to what the Board is viewing today.
Mr. Macaluso asked how the changes would be handled.

Mr. Sulkis:   The site plan would not include the accessory building and any of the parking.  He will check if parking could be used in the RO zone.  For the purpose of tonight’s discussion, anything on that lot should be taken off the table and come back with a modification for that lot.
Mr. Macaluso:  Asked the Board to approve the site plan tonight and he would come in with a modification, which he hoped could be signed off administratively by Mr. Sulkis, so they could go forward with the construction of the cul-de-sac and do everything that is according to the plans.

The DOT will be doing milling and paving on US 1 at the end of this month.  He would like to get the catch basins; the water quality structure in and everything that pertains to DOT before they do the paving, otherwise the road will be torn up.  DOT has requested low plantings along the frontage of the whole dealership because that is in the right-of-way.

Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve and put in language that indicates that the section pertaining to the lot that was at issue earlier tonight be eliminated from this site plan.  He would like to see the final plan come before the Board for its review.
Second:  By Mr. Varrone.  Also asked to see the plans without the piece of property that was in question tonight.
Mr. Sulkis:  The zone was not changed, so nothing can be built in the R-O  zone that is not in compliance with that zone.  
Mr. Lutz:  When you look at the site plan it shows landscaping to the north side of the lot.

Will there be a new rendition of what will go in that space?  Will the landscaping be changed?
Mr. Macaluso:  He will have to review the plan with his client. 

Mr.Lutz:  This is an incomplete plan because the Board does not know what will happen at that end of the property.  

Mr. Sulkis:  If the Board approves the site plan tonight, it will have everything that is within the CDD-3 zone.  They will not be required to do anything in the R-O zone.  That is no longer part of the plan.  The Board can approve the plan tonight which will be everything in the CDD-3 zone, and nothing in the R-O zone.  
Mr. Lutz:  Spoke about the north end of the plan where there were pines.  Would they remain?

Mr. Sulkis:  They would have to remain as the buffer in the CDD-3 zone abutting an R-O zone.
Chairman Marlow:  Asked the Board Clerk to read the motion Mr. Quish had presented.

Board Clerk:  Read back Mr. Quish’s motion.

Vote:  Seven in favor; Mr. Grant against.

Mr. Grant:  Asked to make a second proposal.  As explained by Mr. Sulkis, whatever is done on that particular lot, if they follow the R-O zone, it will not come back to the Board for any reason.  The motion that was just approved says that the Board wants that portion of the lot to come back to them, whether it meets the requirements or not, which he thinks is not correct.  Mr. Quish asked for that information to come back to the Board for that lot.  If it meets the R-O zone it does not have to come back to the Board.
Discussion as to how Mr. Quish’s motion was worded and how to change the motion that had been voted upon, and how to have the new plan submitted to the Board for approval.

Mr. Sulkis:  Explained unless the regulations specify that an application has to come to the Board based on use, the Board has no authority to say “We want to see this”.  The Board has to follow the regulations.
Motion:  By Mr. Sutton to withdraw the motion that was previously approved by the Board.
Second:  By Mr. Grant.
Vote:  Seven members voted in favor of the motion.  Mr. Lutz voted against the motion.
Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the site plan as presented with the lot line change be 

And staff have the authority to sign off on it if it meets the RO zone requirements.  Should the Applicant decide to do something different with the property, it will come back to the Board.

Mr. Sutton:  Second.

Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the site plan as presented with the exception that the lot line change portion for Lot 18 be withdrawn from the site plan and that staff have the ability that whatever is presented for use of that property, if it meets the R-O requirements, they can sign off on it without coming back to the Board.  If the Applicant decides to do something different with that piece of property, then according to our regulations, it will come back to the Board.

Second:  By Mr. Sutton.

Discussion:  None.
Vote:  Seven members voted in favor; Mr. Lutz voted agains the motion.
G.
LIAISON REPORTS – None.

H.
REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE 


Mr. Grant:  Presented two regulation changes proposed by the Subcommittee.  
 

1.   Explained the new proposed building height regulation changes that pertain to the



    types of roofs that are in the height regulation.  The proposal is to change the



      diagram in the Appendix of the zoning regulation book to show the different types




    of roof heights and to incorporate what would be considered the mean roof height




    and what would be the overall roof height, so it coordinates with the regulation change



    previously adopted by the Board for building height.



2.
   Building height definition.  The end of the regulation is to add the wording that says



       Go see Appendix C Diagram 9.  




Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve the regulation changes as presented 



Second:  Mr. Grant




Discussion:  None




Vote:  All in favor.



I.
  APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  3/21/2017

Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve.

Second:  Mr. Varrone.


Vote:  All in favor.
  J.
CHAIR’S REPORT - None

K.
STAFF REPORT - None
   L.
ADJOURNMENT


Motion:  By Mr. Sutton:  Motion to adjourn.

Second:  By Mr. Varrone


Vote:  All in favor of adjournment


The meeting adjourned at 9:10 p.m.  The next meeting will be held on April 18, 2017.


Respectfully submitted,

By: Phyllis Leggett__________



   Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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